
/ŀǊŘƛũ IƛƎƘ {ŎƘƻƻƭ 

{ǳƳƳŜǊ bŜǿǎƭŜǧŜǊ нлму 

As always itôs been another very exciting year.  Once again Cardiff High 

School was the highest performing school in Wales in nearly every key 

measure.  This means, that for a period of seven years, the school has 

performed at an unprecedented level. It is the consistency of performance 

over this long period of time which makes it so remarkable.  Often it is the 

attainment of pupils upon which politicians place great emphasis.  However, 

as a school, we want to ensure that, not only are our children well 

educated, but also that they are physically, morally and socially able to 

thrive.  We obviously do this through our teaching, but I am sure that when 

you read this Newsletter you will agree that the sheer number and variety of 

extra-curricular activities available for pupils also significantly contributes to 

these values.  This year many of your children have experienced Cardiff 

High trips or taken part in music, drama, sports or cultural events and you have shared with me how 

impressed you have been with the quality and breadth of opportunities on offer.  I am once again 

indebted to all the staff here at Cardiff High School for their continued commitment to our pupils.  

 

However, the year has not been without its challenges.  School budgets have been stretched. As 

Walesô most oversubscribed comprehensive the Council are considering plans to increase our pupil 

intake, however, as yet, there are no further details.  In addition, Welsh Government have also only 

recently confirmed new performance measures for schools.   

 

A recent issue I have been working on with educationalists across Wales is the challenge faced by 

schools in recruiting high quality teachers.  It would seem more teachers are leaving the profession 

early and that fewer graduates are entering the profession.  It will be interesting to note how many of 

our children in school today go into the teaching profession. What I would say is, ñWhy wouldnôt you 

teach?ò  This Newsletter shows what a wonderful profession it can be.  You get the opportunity to work 

with young and creative minds who hold our future in their hands and also with some truly inspirational 

people.  It truly is the most rewarding profession in the world. 

 

I would like to take this opportunity to thank our chair of governors, Nonny Matthewson and the 

governing body for all of their support.  I would also like say a big thank you to Julia Lewis for all her 

efforts in leading the PTA. Julia is now stepping down from her role after a number of years and will be 

missed.  We look forward to working with all of our parents and carers in the new academic year. It is 

great to have such strong parental engagement and support.  I would like to wish you all an enjoyable 

summer. 

S M JONES 

Headteacher 



Skills Challenge 

Dragonõs Den Meets the Apprentice 

Year 13 pupils have been working extremely hard this term to complete their final challenge as 

part of their Advanced Skills Challenge qualification. The first task of the Enterprise and 

Employability Challenge was to create a pen portrait, a modern version of a CV that showcased 

the skills they identified from carrying out several skills audits. After this, the students embraced 

the opportunity to work in small groups and hone their entrepreneurial talents to develop and 

market a novel idea for a ópop-upô shop. Based on their skill subsets, each student had to apply 

for and carry out a óroleô within their team to bring their product to market. The students worked 

exceptionally hard and had to pitch their final ideas to outside speakers from various businesses. 

They were absolutely blown away by the high standard presented to them. The novel ideas being 

showcased by the students would have any dragon, or Lord Sugar himself wanting to invest. 

Ideas included themed restaurants, speciality chocolate classes, innovative gifts and healthy food 

snacks. Their final task was to produce a óDestination Passportô that involved them researching 

the specific requirements of their target careers and identifying SMART targets to achieve their 

goals. This task also utilised their numeracy skills and allowed them to calculate take home pay 

from hypothetical salaries in areas they wanted to work after living expenses were deducted - the 

reality of this was a shock to a lot of them! 



British Physics Olympiad AS Challenge 
 

 
On Monday 5

th
 March seventeen of our Year 12 

physics students took part in the British Physics 

Olympiad AS Challenge, organised by Oxford 

University. The challenge took the form of a one 

hour written exam paper, which consisted of five 

short multiple choice questions and six longer 

questions. The questions focussed on problem 

solving and were designed to ñchallenge the top AS 

physicists in the country.ò For example, one of the 

short questions required an estimate of the ƴǳƳōŜǊ 

ƻŦ ŀǘƻƳǎ ƛƴ ŀ ǘȅǇƛŎŀƭ ŎƻǳǊǎŜ ƎǊŀƛƴ ƻŦ ǎŀƴŘ ŦƻǳƴŘ ƻƴ ŀ 

beach and one of the longer questions was based 

around the analysis of data relating to an Alpha 

Particle Indirect Conversion Radioisotope Power 

Source! 

 

The students who took part all gave a very good 

account of themselves and provided some excellent answers to questions. It was very 

encouraging to see that they were not put off by the difficulty of the subject matter, but instead 

displayed high levels of resilience and a willingness to attempt questions that were set in 

unusual contexts. Particular congratulations go to Daniel Austin and Noah Evans, who both 

achieved a Bronze Award Certificate as a result of their excellent performance in the exam. A 

number of other students missed out on the Bronze Award by just a couple of marks. 

tƘȅǎƛŎǎ 



Health Science A-Live! 

On Thursday 15 March 2018, 32 Year 12 Biology students attended the Science in Health Live! 

event held at Cardiff University Medical School. Activities included selected tours around 

various research departments, short science talks and the opportunity to explore the interactive 

exhibition area to discover the science behind the scenes of healthcare professions.  

 

Shaun and Harrison wrote the following: 

 

Our trip gave me a deeper insight in to the work that medical staff and related fields of 

work do, of research into cures for diseases or drugs to fight terrible diseases. The day 

inspired me to follow my dream to enter the health industry. 

Shaun  

 

 

It gave me an insight into the world behind the front lines of medicine.   
 
We visited a number of labs where they research new and developing cancer 
treatments.  I was so inspired, that I applied for their laboratory work experience 
placement scheme, which I was lucky enough to get!  Iôm really looking forward to 
exploring what we only scratched the surface of.   
 
We also had the opportunity to speak to current students at the event, to ask about 
various aspects of their studies.   
 
Overall, the event was highly informative and thought provoking, prompting me to think 
about what I had seen as possible paths for further study and, eventually, a career.  I 
would wholeheartedly recommend anyone interested in any of the sciences to attend. 
You may just find that something you want to pursue in the future! 
Harrison 



0ÒÉÍÁÒÙ 3ÃÉÅÎÃÅ 4ÒÁÎÓÉÔÉÏÎ $ÁÙ 
¢ƘǊƻǳƎƘƻǳǘ ǘƘŜ ȅŜŀǊ ǘŜŀŎƘŜǊǎ ŦǊƻƳ ǇǊƛƳŀǊȅ ǎŎƘƻƻƭǎ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ƭƻŎŀƭ ŀǊŜŀ ǿƻǊƪŜŘ ǿƛǘƘ /ŀǊŘƛũ IƛƎƘ {ŎƘƻƻƭ ƻƴ 

ŘŜǾŜƭƻǇƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ ǳǎŜ ƻŦ L/¢ ŀƴŘ ŘƛƎƛǘŀƭ ǘŜŎƘƴƛǉǳŜǎ ŦƻǊ ǇǳǇƛƭǎ ƛƴ ǘƘŜƛǊ ǎŎƛŜƴŎŜ ƭŜǎǎƻƴǎΦ ¢Ƙƛǎ ŎǳƭƳƛƴŀǘŜŘ ƛƴ ŀ 

ŎŜƭŜōǊŀǝƻƴ Řŀȅ ŀǘ /ŀǊŘƛũ IƛƎƘ {ŎƘƻƻƭ ǿƘŜǊŜ ŀƭƭ ǎŎƘƻƻƭǎ ŜƴƧƻȅŜŘ ǘƘŜ ŎƘŀƴŎŜ ǘƻ ŜȄƘƛōƛǘ ǇǊƻƧŜŎǘǎ ǘƘŀǘ ǘƘŜȅ 

ƘŀŘ ŎƻƳǇƭŜǘŜŘΦ /ŀǊŘƛũ IƛƎƘ ǇǳǇƛƭǎ ǘƻƻƪ ǇŀǊǘ ŀƴŘ ǘƘƻǊƻǳƎƘƭȅ ŜƴƧƻȅŜŘ ƳŜŜǝƴƎ ƻƭŘ ŦǊƛŜƴŘǎ ŀƴŘ ǘŜŀŎƘŜǊǎ 

ŦǊƻƳ ǇǊƛƳŀǊȅ ǎŎƘƻƻƭΗ ! ǎƘƻǿ ōŀǎŜŘ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ ǎŎƛŜƴŎŜ ōŜƘƛƴŘ ǿŀǎ ǘƘƻǊƻǳƎƘƭȅ ŜƴƧƻȅŜŘ ōȅ ŀƭƭΗ tǳǇƛƭǎ ƭƻǾŜŘ 

ōŜƛƴƎ ŀōƭŜ ǘƻ ƳŀƪŜ ǘƘŜƛǊ ƻǿƴ ƳǳǎƛŎŀƭ ƛƴǎǘǊǳƳŜƴǘǎ ǿƛǘƘ ǿƛƴŜ ƎƭŀǎǎŜǎ ŬƭƭŜŘ ǿƛǘƘ ŘƛũŜǊŜƴǘ ǾƻƭǳƳŜǎ ƻŦ 

ǿŀǘŜǊΦ ¢ƘŜ Řŀȅ ǿŀǎ ŀ ƘǳƎŜ ǎǳŎŎŜǎǎ ŀƴŘ ƛǘ ǿŀǎ ŎƭŜŀǊ ŀǘ ǘƘŜ ŜƴŘ ǘƘŀǘ ǇǳǇƛƭǎ ǿŜǊŜ ŀōƭŜ ǘƻ ǎƘƻǿŎŀǎŜ ǘƘŜƛǊ 

ŀŎƘƛŜǾŜƳŜƴǘǎ ŀƴŘ ƘŀŘ ŀ ƳǳŎƘ ƎǊŜŀǘŜǊ ǳƴŘŜǊǎǘŀƴŘƛƴƎ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ǎŎƛŜƴŎŜ ǘƘŀǘ ǘƘŜȅ ƭŜŀǊƴǘΦ 



Duress by Threats 
 
Year 13 Law students have been studying the fascinating defence of duress by threats for their 
Criminal Law Special Study Paper. Students have discovered a series of fascinating cases, for 
example R v Hasan (2005) and R v AbdulðHussein (1999) and have enjoyed carrying out 
legal research in to the key concepts surrounding the defence of duress. Duress is available to 
the accused when they were told to commit an offence and were subject to threats of 
immediate death or serious personal violence so great as to overbear the ordinary powers of 
human resistance. 
 
There have been several class debates about the availability of the defence and the conflict 

between legal principle and public policy. This has involved a 
study of how the appellate courts have juggled supporting the 
rights of the victim with the rights of the defendant.  
 
Students have also taken on the role of law firms, advising on 
whether or not the defence will be available in realistic 
hypothetical scenarios, a large amount or marks are available 
for this in the examination. 
 
 

It has been an excellent year, all the very best for the future year 13 Law! 
 

Law 

Geography 

Fieldtrip Fun 

KS5 

Year 12 students have taken part in two fieldtrips in order to prepare for their summer 

examinations.  They deepened their understanding of their coastal work by visiting Ogmore and 

Southerndown. Despite it being a bitterly cold day students were able to carry out their 

investigations to collect data in order to present their findings and enhance their understanding. 

Students also took part in a fieldtrip investigating segregation in Cardiff.  Fieldwork is a vital part 

of the geography curriculum and enable students to bring to life topics they study in the 

classroom. 

 

KS3 

Lower school pupils are all benefiting from carrying out fieldwork in the local area around the 

school. Year 7 have been investigating the school to identify if there is a microclimate. Year 8 

has been investigating changes in a river as it moves downstream in Nant Fawr woods and year 

9 have been assessing the environmental quality in the local area. These investigations allow 

students to develop questioning skills, data presentation, analytical skills and evaluative skills. It 

is also a lovely opportunity for students to develop their ability the work in a team and to enhance 

their communication.   

 



News from the Maths Department  

 

 

KS3 

In preparation for the Year 7 and Year 8 UKMT 

Maths Team Challenge pupils competed in try-outs 

before four pupils were selected based on their 

mathematical problem solving skills and their ability 

to work as a team. Congratulations to Max 

Romanovskaia-Currell, Hamid Jamal, Mohammed 

Toor and Adam Ahmad-Azam. They performed well 

and through admirable resilience and sheer 

determination finished in the top half. The team had 

a fantastic day and successfully completed many tricky questions.  

 

In April, around 80 year 7 and 8 pupils took part in the UKMT Junior Maths Challenge. 

Congratulations to all who entered but especially 

Adam Ahmad-Azam, Leo Wiltshire and Samuel 

Richmond from year 8 as well as Monty Hood and 

Abbas Schwarz from year 7 who all achieved gold 

certificates! Very excitingly, Adam Ahmad-Azam, 

Monty Hood and Abbas Schwarz also qualified for 

the prestigious Kangaroo round and will compete in 

this challenge in June. 

 

 

Year 9s were also given the opportunity to compete 

in the UKMT Intermediate Maths Challenge. 

Congratulations to all pupils and especially Danial Ahmad-Azam who achieved a gold certificate 

and qualified for the Kangaroo round. 

We were very proud of all of our Year 7 and 8 students as they 

used their creativity to design maths posters with a Welsh twist 

which were entered for the National Eisteddfod competition. A big 

well done to Lucy Hobson, Hibah Mohamed and Maisy Aitkenhead 

from Year 7 and Zaynab Rahman, John Park and Harriet Henson 

from Year 8 who finished 1
st
, 2
nd

 and 3
rd

 respectively. 

Maths Club has been busy this year with KS3 students playing Set, 

entering mathematical competitions, and being challenged by each 

other to solve difficult problems.   

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

{ǇŀŎŜ /ŀƳǇ 

aƻƭƭȅ WƻƴŜǎ ¸ŜŀǊ мн ǳƴŘŜǊǿŜƴǘ ŀ ǊƛƎƻǊƻǳǎ ŀǇǇƭƛŎŀǝƻƴ ŀƴŘ ǎŜƭŜŎǝƻƴ ǇǊƻŎŜǎǎ ǘƻ ōŜ ŀǿŀǊŘŜŘ ŀ ǇƭŀŎŜ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ 

ǇǊŜǎǝƎƛƻǳǎ IƻƴŜȅǿŜƭƭ [ŜŀŘŜǊǎƘƛǇ tǊƻƎǊŀƳƳŜ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ¦{!Φ aƻƭƭȅ ŀǧŜƴŘŜŘ ǘƘŜ ŎƻǳǊǎŜΣ ǘŀǊƎŜǘŜŘ ŀǘ {¢9a ǎǘǳŘŜƴǘǎΣ 

ŦƻǊ ŀ ǿŜŜƪ ƛƴ CŜōǊǳŀǊȅΦ aƻƭƭȅ ƘŀŘ ǘƘŜ ƻǇǇƻǊǘǳƴƛǘȅ ǘƻ ŜƴƎŀƎŜ 

ƛƴ ǿƻǊƪǎƘƻǇǎ ǘƘŀǘ ŜȄǇŀƴŘŜŘ ƘŜǊ ƪƴƻǿƭŜŘƎŜ ƻŦ ŎǳǊǊŜƴǘ ƛǎǎǳŜǎ 

ƛƴ ǘƘŜ {¢9a ŬŜƭŘΦ !ǎ ǇŀǊǘ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ǇǊƻƎǊŀƳƳŜΣ ǎƘŜ ŀǧŜƴŘŜŘ 

ǘŀƭƪǎ ǿƛǘƘ ŀǎǘǊƻƴŀǳǘǎ ŀƴŘ ŜƴǘǊŜǇǊŜƴŜǳǊǎ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ŬŜƭŘ ƻŦ ǎŎƛŜƴŎŜ 

ŀƴŘ ǘŜŎƘƴƻƭƻƎȅΦ ¢ƘŜ ǇǊƻƎǊŀƳƳŜ ƘŀŘ мсл ǎǘǳŘŜƴǘǎ ŦǊƻƳ ŀƭƭ 

ƴŀǝƻƴŀƭƛǝŜǎΣ ǘƘŜǊŜŦƻǊŜ ǘŜŀƳ ōǳƛƭŘƛƴƎ ǿŀǎ ŀƴ ŜǎǎŜƴǝŀƭ ǇŀǊǘ ƻŦ 

ǘƘŜ ǇǊƻƎǊŀƳƳŜΦ !ǎ ǇŀǊǘ ƻŦ ŀ ǘŜŀƳΣ aƻƭƭȅ ƘŀŘ ǘƻ ƘŜƭǇ 

ǇǊƻƎǊŀƳƳŜ ŀ ŎƻƳǇǳǘŜǊ ǘƻ ǎǳŎŎŜǎǎŦǳƭƭȅ ƭŀǳƴŎƘ ŀ ǊƻŎƪŜǘ ŀƴŘ 

ǘŀƪŜ ŀ ƪŜȅ ǊƻƭŜ ƛƴ ŀ ŘƛǎŀǎǘŜǊ ǎŎŜƴŀǊƛƻΦ aƻƭƭȅ Ƙŀǎ ǘŀƪŜƴ ŀ ƭƻǘ 

ŀǿŀȅ ŦǊƻƳ ǘƘƛǎ ŜȄǇŜǊƛŜƴŎŜΦ IŜǊ ŎƻƴŬŘŜƴŎŜ Ƙŀǎ ōŜŜƴ 

ƛƳǇǊƻǾŜŘ ŀƴŘ ƘŜǊ ŀōƛƭƛǘȅ ǘƻ ǿƻǊƪ ƛƴŘŜǇŜƴŘŜƴǘƭȅ Ƙŀǎ ōŜŜƴ 

ǎǘǊŜƴƎǘƘŜƴŜŘΦ aƻƭƭȅ ƘŀŘ ǘƻ ŀǇǇƭȅ ƘŜǊ ǎŎƛŜƴǝŬŎ ƪƴƻǿƭŜŘƎŜ ƛǎ ŀ 

ǾŀǊƛŜǘȅ ƻŦ ƴŜǿ ǎƛǘǳŀǝƻƴǎΣ ǘƘŜǎŜ ǎƪƛƭƭǎ ƘŀǾŜ ǎŜǘ ƘŜǊ ǳǇ ŦƻǊ ǎǳŎŎŜǎǎ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ŦǳǘǳǊŜΗ 

²ƛŘŜƴƛƴƎ 9ȄǇŜǊƛŜƴŎŜǎ 

¢ƘǊƻǳƎƘƻǳǘ ǘƘŜ {ǇǊƛƴƎ ǘŜǊƳΣ /ŀǊŘƛũ IƛƎƘ {ƛȄǘƘ CƻǊƳ ǿŜƭŎƻƳŜŘ ŀ ƴǳƳōŜǊ ƻŦ ŘƛũŜǊŜƴǘ ŎƻƳǇŀƴƛŜǎ ƛƴ ǘƻ ǎŎƘƻƻƭ ǘƻ ǘŀƭƪ 

ǘƻ ǎǘǳŘŜƴǘǎ ŀōƻǳǘ ŀǇǇǊŜƴǝŎŜǎƘƛǇǎ ŀƴŘ ŦǳǊǘƘŜǊ 9ŘǳŎŀǝƻƴΦ Lƴ ŎƻƴƧǳƴŎǝƻƴ ǿƛǘƘ /ŀǊŜŜǊǎ ²ŀƭŜǎΣ ǘŀƭƪǎ ƘŀǾŜ ōŜŜƴ ƎƛǾŜƴ 

ōȅ {ƻƴȅΣ {Ǝƛƭ /ȅƳǊǳΣ 5ŜƭƻƛǧŜǎ ŀƴŘ /ŀǊŘƛũ ŀƴŘ ±ŀƭŜ /ƻƭƭŜƎŜ IƛƎƘŜǊ 9ŘǳŎŀǝƻƴΦ ¢ƘŜȅ ƘŀǾŜ ǇǊƻǾƛŘŜŘ ǎǘǳŘŜƴǘǎ ǿƛǘƘ ŀƴ 

ƛƴǎƛƎƘǘ ƛƴǘƻ ŘƛũŜǊŜƴǘ ŜŘǳŎŀǝƻƴ ŀƴŘ ŎŀǊŜŜǊ ǇŀǘƘǿŀȅǎ ŀƊŜǊ ! [ŜǾŜƭǎΦ ¢Ƙŀƴƪ ȅƻǳ ǘƻ /ŀǊŜŜǊǎ ²ŀƭŜǎ ŀƴŘ ŀƭƭ ǿƘƻ 

ŘŜƭƛǾŜǊŜŘ ǘŀƭƪǎΦ 

Yale Young Global Scholars 

A huge congratulations also goes out to Maya Hoffer in Year 12 who has secured a 
funded placement on the Yale Young Global Scholars Programme. Together with some 
of her fellow SEREN students from across Wales, she will undertake 2 weeks of classes 
in August studying Biological and Biomedical Studies following the simulation and 
capstone group project theme at the infamous Yale University. We look forward to 
hearing all about it on her return. 

DƻƻŘōȅŜ ŀƴŘ ¢Ƙŀƴƪ ¸ƻǳΗ 

On behalf of the Sixth form team extend a huge thank you to our year 13 students. It has been an 

absolute pleasure getting to know all of you and working alongside you over the last two years. The staff 

are looking forward to celebrating your successes with you on 

results day!! 

A big thank you goes out to our year 13 prefects who have 

worked extremely hard for the benefit of the Sixth form and the 

school over the last year. They have conducted themselves 

with maturity and with humour in all aspects of school life and 

have been true ambassadors for Cardiff High School. Our final 

assembly was a humorous and gracious event which reflected 

the achievements of the students. Everyone left with a smile on 

their face! Thank you for all your hard work and dedication to 

the role of prefects. The Achievement Team is extremely proud 

of you!!! 



Adran Gymraeg/Welsh department  

Eisteddfod ysgol 

The school Eisteddfod was a very successful day. The 

eventual winners were 7K with Ms Law and 8P with Mr 

Lewis. Their form tutors were very proud. Jane Rance 

won the crown whilst Cerys Lewis was chaired for her 

poem. The 

pictures are 

available to see 

on the 

departmentôs 

gallery on the school website. The fun is obvious for all 

to see as the students enjoyed singing, reciting, lip 

dubbing and speed bouncing!! playing their instruments,  

dancing. Much of the work had been completed before 

the day as students had prepared their off stage entries. 

Winning work is displayed all around the school on 

various display boards. Not only was the Eisteddfod a wonderful opportunity to celebrate and 

enjoy Welsh culture but  Ã500 was also raised for Marie Curie Cancer care through the sale of 

daffodils on the day. 

Llongyfarchiadau i bawb a fu wrthi yn helpu ond 

yn enwedig i Mrs Normansell am drefnuôr dydd. 

Braf oedd gweld y plant aôr athrawon yn 

mwynhau wrth gefnogi llwyddiannau ei gilydd. 

Welsh department on tour 

March was a busy month in the department as 

year 7 and 8 (with the help of year 12/13 Welsh 

students) headed off to Llangrannog.  Over 120 

students enjoyed a weekend of skiing, 

tobogganing, dancing, archery, swimming, quad 

biking, go carting and a lot of eating. Many 

thanks to the staff who helped out on the 

weekend. Numerous photos have been 

placed on the school gallery and also shared 

on twitter. Follow us @CymraegCHS. Aeth 

llawer i sgio, nofio, gwibgartio, dawnsio, 

dringo, marchogaeth a llawer mwy. Diolch 

enfawr iôr staff am roi oôu hamser unwaith 

eto. Eating ice cream on a Friday afternoon 

is always a highlight as the parlour opens 

especially for us. The Urdd camp has 

recently opened a new sleeping block and 

the students enjoyed their time using the 

new facilities available for us. 

65 students from years 9 and 10 headed off to France to celebrate St Davids Day festival at 

Eurodisney. After climbing the Eiffel Tower and the Tower of terror, the students headed to Ypres 

to see the grave of Hedd Wyn and all the other soldiers killed during the 1
st
 World War.  



Urdd Eisteddfod 

 

 

Da iawn i Alys Williams for winning the prestigious Carys Lewis 

Jones memorial award in the Urdd Eisteddfod at Builth for the 

second year running. The prize is awarded for the best piece of 

writing in year 12 and 13. Lucy Ogden was second. Miriam Butcher 

won the year 10/11 competition with Rosina Davies and Helen 

Lowe second and third. Miella Hood won the year 8 and 9 

competition. Their work has been published in the winnerôs 

publication.  We are so very proud of your achievement. 

On stage, the students have been busy competing in all the 

learnersô competitions. In the National Urdd Eistedfod Magdalena 

Lacey Hughes competed in the junior individual recitation. Seren Davies, Beth Bradfield, Cerys 

Lewis and Lili Wedgewood came 3
rd
 in the ymgom competition. They performed live on S4C.The 

recitation group won the recitation title for the 3
rd
 time in 4 years with a poem called óNewyddionô. 

We are also very proud of Alys Williams from year 13 who has won through to the final four of the 

Welsh learners medal losing out to the eventual winner who was a Welsh teacher! Alys 

completed tasks all day which included learning the ukulele through the medium of Welsh and 

being interviewed live on Radio Cymru. Gwaith ardderchog Alys.  

 



Cadbury World  

At the end of the summer term our Year 10 students will be applying what 

they have learnt in the classroom to bring to life crucial 

business and economic concepts and theories by 

taking a trip to Cadbury world.  Students will be given 

a tour of the Cadbury World site and will be attending 

a seminar, where Cadburyôs key business strategies 

will be discussed.  Both our Year 10 Business and 

Economics students have been studying a new 

specification which now places more focus on applying 

theory to practice, it is hoped that this trip will bring to 

life all topics taught this year.  

KS5 

It is delightful to hear that so many of our A Level students have applied to study an 

undergraduate degree in Business and Economics related courses.  It is an honour for the 

department that you recognise the value that the subjects have within the economy, by planning 

to continue your academic studies to guide you to your future career path.  

 

Thank You and Congratulations!  

Finally, we would like to say a huge ñThank You!ò to Miss 

Wood for her work within the department this year!  We wish 

you the very best of luck in your new school!   
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The only way to start this yearôs drama entry to the summer newsletter has to be with the 

incredible performance that was put on by this yearôs cast, crew and orchestra of My Fair Lady. 

Knowing that the previous yearôs production had set the bar very high, the cast of 2017 did a 

phenomenal job of presenting the world of 1910 London. The tone and feel of this yearôs piece 

was light-hearted and upbeat which gathered rave reviews from the audience of all four sold-out 

performances. Special mentions have to go to the leads but it was noted on many occasions to 

me how incredibly engaging and believable the ensemble cast were when delivering the huge 

chorus numbers. The school productions would not be such a phenomenal success if it wasnôt 

for the massive commitment made by all those involved. A big thank you goes out to everyone 

who contributed in some way, especially to those who go unseen.  



óAttend the Tale of Sweeny Toddéô 

In January the Music and Drama Departments ventured across country to see an amateur 
production of the grisly musical, Sweeney Todd: The Demon Barber of Fleet Street. After a 
fairly lengthy coach trip we found ourselves in the quaint town of Cambridge where we sat down 
at the Arts Theatre and waited for the murderous events to unfold. Although there were 
certainly moments of their production that we felt could have been done slightly differently, it 
was of great value to the sixth form students to see, as an audience member, their exam text 
being performed live. Hopefully it will give them some constructive outlook when they approach 
their papers this summer! 

Cast of óSweeney Toddô - Cambridge Arts 

óAnd yet, it is better to settle for halféô 

A truly invaluable experience was had by the Year 12 students who joined the minibus of 
theatrical wonder when we made the equally long trek to Twickenham to see Hampton Hill 
Theatreôs interpretation of A View from the Bridge. The journey on a Sunday afternoon was 
certainly worth the effort as the class was treated to a really excellent performance from an 
amateur company. The stylised way in which they performed Arthur Millerôs classic tragedy was 
a joy to behold and will make a huge difference to their written work when analysing it in their 
exam. We were lucky enough to also speak to the director, designer and lead actor at the end 
of the performance which gave them further insight into how the piece was put together. 



Sociology; A Hive of Critical Thought  

Hard work and commitment from Yr13 throughout their two years studying Sociology meant that 

they departed school fully prepared, optimistic and enthusiastic about the upcoming exams. 

Emotions ran high during the final lesson together, with tears of joy and relief flowing alongside 

some trepidation and anxiety of what the future will hold. And that was just from Mr Wise. 

Within a group of many deserving pupils, a special mention must be given to Ben Cradick, 

whose work ethic, dedication to improvement and all round positive attitude earned him our 

award for Yr13 Sociologist of the Year.  

Yr12 look set to follow in the footsteps of their older fraternal and sororal sociologists. As a very 

hardworking and enthusiastic cohort, it was difficult to select just one pupil who stood out. 

However, after much deliberation, Babar Khan was awarded Yr12 Sociologist of the Year. 

Again, dedication to improvement and a positive, enthusiastic attitude meant that he followed in 

the illustrious footsteps of last yearôs Yr12 winner, Raihaan Ahmed.  

The department continues to collaborate with other institutions to ensure pupils receive a 

rounded understanding of how sociological study can impact the wider community. Links with 

the Runnymede Trust continue to prove fruitful, a result of which has been contributing to the 

book óMigration Storiesô and presenting it at the Houses of Parliament. Alongside this, Rafi Bin 

Asgar took part in sociological research in conjunction with Cardiff University looking at the 

patterns and impact of crime within the Grangetown area.  

Looking ahead, we have developed further links with Cardiff University, in particular Dr Kevin 

Smith, who has been invited to talk to Yr12 pupils next year about his studies within the field of 

education.  

Sociology at Cardiff High continues to be a hive critical thought, engagement with society and 
enthusiasm for learning. And thatôs just Miss Wilson. 

Year 13ðGoodbye and Good Luck! 



E-SAFETY MAGAZINE COMPETITION 

This year, the ICT department organised an E-Safety magazine competition for year 7. Pupils 
had to design and create a four-page E-safety magazine for a target audience of Year 6 pupils. 
First, pupils learnt about the importance of an eye catching front cover before designing and 
creating their own. Next, they had to design the rest of their magazine while considering their 
target audience, house style, and what desktop publishing features they were going to use to 
enhance their magazine and make it appropriate for the purpose and the audience. Finally, the 
content of their magazine was just as important as their design; it needed to be relevant, 
interesting and understandable for Year 6 pupils. 

The standard of work this year was excellent. The ICT department was able to establish three 
winners that demonstrated several desktop publishing skills, eye-catching designs that were 
consistent throughout and informative content that was laid out cleverly. 
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The Wednesday afternoon coding club has been going strong this term, with pupils working 
hard on Scratch producing games around the theme of ñspaceò for the Game of Codes 
competition. We have also been looking at a number of important Computer Science topics 
including operating systems, artificial intelligence and robots, and hacking (and how to avoid it!).  
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Digital Leaders attended a workshop to improve their 
understanding of Internet Safety and to think of ideas of how to 
improve E-Safety awareness.  The Digital Leaders came up with a 
number of ideas as part of the workshop to improve the school 
community.  The óHelp Hubô was an idea taken forward to inform 
pupils and parents of how they can share ideas by asking 
questions. The Digital Leaders now have a desk during each 
parentsô evening to provide information on e-safety and answer 
ófrequently asked questionsô.  This has been a successful idea and 
some of the questions are displayed on the school website. 
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In January, a representative from a company involved in making and testing Connected and 
Autonomous vehicles (AKA self-driving cars) came in to speak to the year 12 Computer 
Science class. Pupils were shown how self-driving cars are progressing in their journey to our 
streets, and given opportunities to discuss the difficult ethical issues associated with the topic 
including hacking, life or death situations and the use of driversô data.   

twLa!w¸ 9-{!C9¢¸ ¢w!b{L¢Lhb 
In February, a group of 20 pupils from our local primary 
schools came to Cardiff High for a workshop about e-
safety. Pupils completed activities 
and engaged in discussions about 
how they talk to other people online, 
how they feel about their online lives 
and what to avoid on social media. In 
the afternoon session, pupils used 
Scratch to create a Snakes and 
Ladders game. 
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Four teams from Cardiff High School were shortlisted in the 
Game of Codes National Programming Competition.  The 
competition provided an opportunity for pupils to develop their 
problem solving, communication and teamwork skills as well 
as improving their knowledge of computer programming in a 
fun and innovative way. The challenge was to create a piece 
of software using Space as the theme.  

The pupils created a variety of space games using mainly 
Python and Scratch.  All entries were as a program and a 
written piece of work that included a reflection on teamwork.  
Well done to all the teams that took part and one team 
wasvery successful in winning their game category. 



Year 12 Media Studies Atrium Visit: Creative Industries 

Year 12 media students recently visited an interactive and insightful Creative Industries taster 
day at ATRiuM Cardiff. Sessions attended included Journalism: Fake News where our students 
participated in a seminar discussion about truth and lies, the media, and our responsibilities as 
potential publishers of ófake newsô. This session, led by an experienced journalist, enhanced the 
teaching of News in the Digital Age which is a section of the new AS Media Studies 
specification and was very thought provoking in this ófake newsô claim era.  

Another very popular session 
attended was Visual Effects and 
Motion Graphics in which VFX were 
showcased and some of the secrets 
of the visual e ects industry were 
revealed. Students who attended 
found themselves immersed in the 
creative and technical world of visual 
e ects -some taking centre, green 
screen stage!  

In the afternoon we attended Media 
Production and students observed the 
filming of a drama production piece, 
even becoming part of the recording 
as a vociferously whooping and 
cheering reality TV audience.  

Furthermore, CHS Media students are 
already well on the way to becoming 
creative practitioners in their own right 
judging by the production pieces 
created this term. Using appropriate 
software, tools and techniques 
students created media products 
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Our dedicated filmclubbers meet every Friday lunchtime to view, discuss and review films. The 

club is run by year 10 students and all members have a voice in choosing the films viewed and 

reviewed. Recent screenings include Christopher Nolanôs The Dark Knight which led to 

discussions about contemporary film production and certification. Another popular choice was 

Interstellar another Christopher Nolan filméperhaps he really is the blockbuster auteur of our 

time. Our clubbers review films and post them on the official Into Film website so writing for real 

purposes and rewards! [See our review winner pic with DVD prize but more importantly acclaim] 

We believe that film makes an important contribution to young people's educational and cultural 

development, that film supports curriculum learning and fosters literacy development. The club 

will have a reboot in September to widen the access to KS3 learners.  



Psychology Department 

A Bumper Year 

As a teacher of Psychology it is always a pleasure to introduce students to a brand new subject 

as they embark upon their journeys into an unknown world when opting to study the subject at 

AS Level. It is therefore incredibly heart-warming when some of those individuals decide to 

continue their study of Psychology to undergraduate degree level having found a passion for a 

subject that they hadnôt known existed at the outset of their two year course. 

Although each year we have a select few individuals who hope to make a future career as a 

Psychologist, it seems that this year has been particularly bumper, with several of those 

continuing their study of Psychology through to A2 Level now applying to study the subject at 

university.  

Some of the students have clear areas in which they would like to specialise such as Matthew 

Lewis who would like to become a Sports Psychologist, but many are opting to study 

Psychology further before going on to decide which avenue they hope to take their careers 

down. This year we also saw the first application from student Lucy Campbell to read 

Psychology at Cambridge University.  

Of course, the Psychology department 

sends best wishes to all Year 13 

learners who are about to leave us for 

pastures new; but in particular I hope 

that those who are embarking upon a 

psychology degree keep in touch and us 

well informed of their future successes.  

Congratulations one and all! 

 

 

 

 

Pictured are just some of our Year 13 students going 

on to study Psychology at university next year. Picture 

1: (Left to Right) Dylan Davidson, Maddy Juma, Josie 

Partridge, Issy Jenks. Picture 2: (Left to Right) Lucy 

Campbell and Lucy Ogden. 
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In July of last year, 12 intrepid expeditioners from Year 11 and 

13 set off for the Far East. As an Outlook Expeditions team they 

were heading out to Cambodia and Laos to complete 

community work in local villages and complete a 3 day trek 

through the Cambodian Rainforest. 

After departing the UK and arriving in Laos, students took in the 

sites of Vientiane, the French inspired capital, before heading to 

the village of Tansoum where they helped with construction 

around the local school and held English classes for the youngest villagers (villagers are now 

experts in parts of the body in English thanks to 

óHeads, shoulders, knees and toesô). Students 

immersed themselves into village life, fishing, cooking, 

even dancing and struck up lasting friendships, an 

experience they will never forget and one which left 

many planning on returning to the same village in the 

future. 

After leaving the village and crossing the border from 

Laos into Cambodia it was time for some culture, 

sightseeing and relaxation in Siem Riep. Visits were 

paid to the amazing ancient temples of Angkor, 

numerous markets and some interesting food stalls, where snakes scorpions and tarantulas 

could all be eaten!  

After some of the longest bus journeys ever taken across Cambodia we arrived briefly in 

Phnom Penh before heading into the Cambodian Rainforest thanks to more bus journeys on 

questionable roads and a scenic river boat ride. Arriving in the village of Chi Pat we met our 

guides for our 3 day trek through the jungle of the Cardamom Mountains. The trek saw us 

walking around 15KM a day in 30ÁC + 

temperatures (with the help of some moral 

boosting singing) and sleeping in hammocks 

in what was an incredible place. It all 

contributed to what was an amazing 

achievement and experience.  

Leaving Chi Pat, the end of the expedition 

grew closer 

and it was 

back to 

Phnom 

Penh where 

we learnt of 

some of Cambodiaôs history under the Khmer Rouge and 

even ran into Miss Cope on her holidays. Much to everyoneôs 

delight we also got our first taste of some western food for 3 

weeks. Then it was time to say our goodbyes to Asia and fly 

home for a well-deserved (proper) shower and some clean clothes.  

All the best to the next group going to Costa Rica in the summer of 2019!   



Just Donôt Say óCheeseô! 

This academic year, weôve continued to meet twice a week (after school 
on Mondays and at lunchtimes on Tuesdays in S9) to undertake various 
projects, which allowed us to develop our creativity and skills. We've 
been looking at capturing shapes, contrast, tone, texture and 
composition to encourage our members to consider what inspires them 
and why. Not 'typical British weather' on a few days provided us with an 

opportunity to 
engage with 
nature and 
natural light 
through 
photography 
and with 
much needed 
doses of 
vitamin D.  

As in previous years, we've been involved in photographing 
important school events, such as the wonderful production of 'My 
Fair Lady', CHS Awards Evening or Y7 and Y8 Eisteddfod, each 
of them a very enjoyable occasion.  

We are very grateful to Ms Davies for the beautiful display board she created showcasing our work. It 

looks really attractive and if you haven't seen it yet, come to Science (by S18) and spend a few minutes 

viewing it.  

 

Of course, we feel very proud of Nia Davies (Y8), Connie Piper (Y8), Daniel Dululescu (Y8) and Dan 
Ogden (Y10), whose photographs have been 
published on the BBC website over the 

course of this school year. It needs to be 

noted that Nia and Connie are our record 
holders for having had their three images 
published on the BBC since they started 
submitting them in November 2017. In 
addition, one of their photographs made the 
cut for 2017's best 16 images sent by readers 
in response to themes set weekly. It is not 
those successes that count to us most, 
though. Remaining dedicated and focused on 
our passion as well as growing by developing 
our skills allow us to take better photographs 
and become more perceptive observers, 
which is what matters most to us. 

Yes, we do all these things for fun, but - undeniably - photography isn't just for a laugh. Perhaps it is only 

fitting to remind us all here what Susan Sontag had to say on the subject and wish you a great summer.    

'All photographs are memento mori. To take a photograph is to participate in another personôs (or 
thingôs) mortality, vulnerability, mutability. Precisely by slicing out this moment and freezing it, all 
photographs testify to timeôs relentless melt.'  



CHS Continues to Offer Free English Language Classes to 
Parents Who Speak Other Languages for the Third Year 

Running 

'With languages, you are at home anywhere.' Edward De Waal 

This year, Cardiff High School has been offering two classes for parents who speak English as 
an additional language: 
-Beginners (every Wednesday, 15:10 - 16:10) 
-Improvers (Wednesday A: 13:10 ï 14:10 and Wednesday B: 11:25-12:25) 
These time slots are likely to change next year, so let us know your availability by email 
(ef@cardiffhigh.cardiff.sch.uk).   

 
While beginners focus on mastering everyday vocabulary and grammar that is necessary for 

clear communication, the improvers discuss topics frequently covered by the media, including 

social issues, health, ecology, crime and natural calamities. We listen to the news, 

analyse transcripts, work on new vocabulary and discuss the topics that we find engaging. The 

atmosphere of our lessons is relaxed and everyone always has something interesting to 

contribute while practising their fluency.  

Your interest and involvement in your childôs learning are the best ways you can help them and 

attending these classes could be your first big step towards this.  

 

 
Do you know anyone who may benefit from our classes? Why donôt you let them know? 
Spread the word ï your small gesture may make a tremendous difference in another 
personôs life.  
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The Results Are In ï Reading Rules! 
On the Thursday before half term, a large group of students gathered in the library to celebrate 

their love of reading. Cardiff High Schoolôs newest 
members of the Millionaireôs Club were rewarded 
with a lunchtime full of games, prizes and a new 
badge to wear on their blazers. The Millionaires 
have read over 1 million words on Accelerated 
Reader this year; this massive achievement is one 
to be proud of.  A big congratulations goes to Mia 
Lewis who read a whopping 5,256,880 words this 
year and Abbas Schwarz for reading a stellar 
4,976,887 words. Miss Copeôs 8HK class have 
made the biggest improvement this year  
increasing their word count by 20%. The class 
who read the most words by far was Mr 
Desambroisô 7HJKL class with an incredible 
35,837,884 words! It has been a great year of 

reading in Key Stage 3 and we hope to see next yearôs Key Stage 3 students just as excited and 
motivated to read. 

The RSPCA Public Speaking Competition 
 
On March 22nd, some of our talented debaters took part in the annual RSPCA competition. 
The event not only allows our wonderful team to develop their public speaking skills, but it also 
gives them a stage on which to voice their concerns about animal welfare: one of their 
passions! Our team spoke articulately and knowledgeably about keeping primates as pets. The 
students had the chance to meet with RSPCA staff and debaters from other schools across 
Cardiff. Our teamôs hard work paid off, as they were selected as the ñjudgesô choiceò. This 
means theyôll be competing again at the competition final, on June 22

nd
. A huge well done and 

thank you to all involved! We canôt wait to see what achievements the next competition will 
bring!  

On the way to Hay! 
 
The English department were thrilled to take 50 Year 9 and 8 students to the Hay-on-Wye 
literary festival at the end of May. The day was very 
exciting even though it was raining. In fact, the weather 
simply added to the literary atmosphere! Our students 
first went to a talk with self-esteem guru Gemma 
Cairney. Gemma was very positive and inspirational, 
and our students asked her some very sophisticated 
and interesting questions about politics and gender 
identity. Some of us were lucky enough to meet 
Gemma and she was an absolute tonic. Next up were 
Andrew Donkin, Eoin Colfer and Giovanni Rigano who 
discussed their absolutely gorgeous graphic 
novel Illegal. We managed to meet these chaps too 
and they were very charming indeed. All in all this was 
a wonderful opportunity for the pupils of Cardiff High 
School to interact with authors and experience the 
value of reading. 


